

6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

FORM ADV – PART 2A INFORMATION March 12, 2025

This Brochure provides information about the qualifications and business practices of Spectrum Investment Advisers, Inc. ("SIA"). If you have any questions about the contents of this Brochure, please contact us at (262) 238-4010. The information in this Brochure has not been approved or verified by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") or by any state securities authority. SEC registration does not imply a certain level of skill or training.

Additional information about SIA (CRD No. 108669) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Item 2 – Material Changes

Since the last annual update to our brochure dated March 22, 2024, the following material changes have been incorporated in the brochure:

• Item 5 -Fees and Compensation

SIA updated this item to clarify security pricing information is provided by the client's custodian to value client portfolios.

• Item 14 – Client Referrals and Other Compensation

SIA updated this item to note SIA's President is a member of the Board of Directors for one of the firm's Promoters which may results in a conflict of interest for the President when executing his duties as SIA's President and as a Director of the Promoter. SIA maintains policies and procedures to address such conflicts including its Code of Ethics which requires SIA staff to put client interests ahead of SIA's or his/her own.

Item 3 – Table of Contents

Contents

Item 1 – Cover Page	
Item 2 – Material Changes	2
Item 3 – Table of Contents	
Item 4 – Advisory Business	4
Item 5 – Fees and Compensation	7
Item 6 – Performance Based Fees and Side-by-Side Management	10
Item 7 – Types of Clients/Minimum Account Size	10
Item 8 – Methods of Analysis, Investment Strategies and Risk of Loss	10
Item 9 – Disciplinary Information	13
Item 10 – Other Financial Industry Activities and Affiliations	13
Item 11 – Code of Ethics, Participation or Interest in Client Transactions an	
Trading	13
Item 12 – Brokerage Practices	14
Item 13 – Review of Accounts and Reports	15
Item 14 – Client Referrals and Other Compensation	16
Item 15 - Custody	17
Item 16 – Investment Discretion	17
Item 17 – Voting Client Securities	17
Item 18 – Financial Information	17
Other Information	17

Item 4 – Advisory Business

A. Background.

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") is a registered investment adviser with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). SIA, formerly known as Christiansen Investments, Inc., began providing advisory services in November 1999. SIA specializes in assisting institutional clients in establishing 401(k) pension, profit sharing plans and other retirement plans and in monitoring investments in the plans. It also provides wealth management services to individuals and other clients. SIA is principally owned by Jonathan J. Marshall and other minority shareholders including James F. Marshall. SIA does not control any other firm, nor is it under common control with any other firm.

B. Services

Plan Consulting Services

SIA's Plan Consulting Services include:

1. <u>Policy Formation and Financial Summaries</u>. A defined investment policy is the foundation on which the administration and management of institutional plan assets are built. To properly review investment performance, it must be measured against specific goals and objectives set forth in a client's written policy statement. SIA helps clients prepare their statement to the extent clients ask for such assistance.

To develop policies and objectives for an institutional account, an SIA representative first meets with the client to obtain background information about the client, the client's investment objectives, and the composition of the client's portfolio, or expected portfolio, and investment restrictions. An analysis of that information is then made and, if requested by a client, SIA prepares an investment policy statement for the client's review and approval. The statement is the framework for the management of plan assets and establishes objectives, risk tolerances, procedural guidelines, performance criteria and performance evaluation requirements.

- 2. <u>Selection of Investment Categories</u>. Once an investment policy is developed, SIA assists a client by recommending various investment categories for the client's retirement plan. SIA primarily recommends no-load mutual funds from Fidelity Investments, T. Rowe Price, Vanguard, American Funds and other companies. In addition, SIA may recommend no-load group annuities which provide a menu of various sub-account investment choices within the annuity to plan sponsors.
- 3. <u>Selection of Investment Choices and Asset Allocations</u>. SIA will make recommendations concerning the investment choices available in no-load mutual funds, collective investment trusts ("CIT") and no-load annuity sub-accounts. This process is designed to assist a client in determining the most appropriate mix of assets based on plan objectives and historical rates of return for the various classes of assets, including equities, bonds and cash. Other important factors considered are the client's risk tolerance, and the impact of different types of investments in relation to the client's disbursement and income requirements. Before making such recommendations, SIA reviews historical investment performance data by comparing various asset allocation mixes and their rates of return and risk level.

When SIA is providing services as defined under Section 3(38) ("3(38) services") of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act ("ERISA") SIA has discretionary authority to determine investment choices.

4. <u>Periodic Reviews and Meetings</u>. On a quarterly basis, SIA monitors the performance of the client's investment choices and overall performance of the account and provides periodic advice

regarding possible changes to the investment selections. Such reviews are made no less frequently than annually. Meetings, scheduled by mutual agreement between the client and SIA, will be held to discuss investment performance and, if necessary, alternative investments.

For some clients, as plan investment reviews are made, SIA provides advice regarding whether investment selections should be added or deleted. Such changes may be required if a particular investment is not meeting plan objectives. The final selections are always made by the client.

When SIA is providing 3(38) services, SIA has discretionary authority to make investment decisions on behalf of the client.

- 5. <u>Fiduciary Support</u>. SIA provides fiduciary support to our Plan Consulting clients. SIA provides training and guidance on best practices, regulatory updates, documentation of plan decision, expenses analysis and benchmarking.
- 6. <u>Written Reports</u>. SIA provides clients with quarterly plan performance reports and semi-annual reports which summarizes plan performance against one or more market benchmarks and also appropriate investment style categories.
- 7. <u>Meeting with Participants</u>. If agreed upon with the Plan Consulting client, SIA representatives will meet one on one with individual participants. These meetings discuss appropriate asset allocations and contribution rates for investor objectives, as well as address other retirement plan topics or questions. SIA representatives make specific recommendations to participants in attempt to achieve a particular objective. SIA representatives may hold group meetings with plan participants to communicate universal topics such as updates to plan provisions or investment education.
- 8. <u>Financial Wellness</u>. As an expansion upon the meetings with participants described above, SIA may be engaged to provide plan participants more specific guidance related to their overall financial wellness. These services allow greater attention to be given to other areas of financial needs or goals beyond retirement planning. Topics include maintaining a budget, debt reduction, personal savings and investment strategies, college savings, among other things.
- 9. <u>Custodian and Administrator Selection</u>. Because plan custodian and administrator selections are such an integral part of establishing a plan and having it work, SIA will, if needed, assist clients by recommending appropriate custodians and plan trustees/administrators. To the extent that a client already has a custodian or plan administrator, SIA can, if requested to do so, evaluate the level of services being provided.

All Plan Consulting Services advice is based on information provided by the client. It is the client's responsibility to be certain that SIA has current and accurate information.

Spectrum Investor® Fund Monitoring ScorecardTM Services

Our services begin by SIA reviewing a client's existing mix of investments made available. SIA then provides the client with a Spectrum Investor® Fund Monitoring Scorecard™ report periodically, which includes the performance (1 year, 3 year, 5 year, 10 year) of each investment selected by the client; the aggregate historical performance of comparative securities for the same periods; a numerical performance ranking developed by SIA; and the years the client's investment portfolio managers have served as managers.

SIA also meets with representatives of the client, at times mutually acceptable to the client and SIA, to discuss the Scorecard report and investment performance of the client's plan investment selections. SIA

also advises a client of appropriate investment categories for the client's retirement plan and about group annuities and mutual funds which are consistent with the investment categories selected by a client.

Wealth Management Services

SIA provides investment management services which involve making investments for a client's account, including retirement accounts, based on the individual needs of the client and then managing the investments made. Services may include providing advice on the client's overall asset allocation, including assets managed by external managers and making recommendations regarding the selection, retention and investment/performance of the other managers. After personal discussions in which goals and objectives based on a client's particular circumstances, objectives and restrictions are established, SIA develops a client's personal investment policy and creates and manages a portfolio based on that policy. SIA manages advisory accounts on a discretionary basis. This means that after obtaining discretionary authority in writing from a client, SIA will make purchases and sales as it deems necessary. Account supervision is guided by the stated objectives of each client (e. g., capital appreciation, growth, income, or growth and income).

SIA generally creates a portfolio consisting of various no-load mutual funds and exchange-traded funds (ETFs). In addition, for certain clients based on their specific needs, SIA may also utilize other securities, including stocks, bonds, interval funds, no-load annuity contracts, non-traded real estate investment trusts, business development companies (BDCs), unregistered private funds, private placements and other alternative securities as well as external managers. SIA will allocate the client's assets among these various investments taking into consideration the client's investment objective, risk profile, and overall management style selected by the client. The mutual funds and ETFs will be selected on the basis of any or all of the following criteria: the fund performance history; the industry sector in which the fund invests; the track record of the fund manager; the fund's investment objectives; the fund management style and philosophy; and the fund management fee structure. Portfolio weighting between funds and market sectors will be determined by each client's individual needs and circumstances. Certain types of securities (e.g., unregistered private funds and private placements) will be evaluated as investment selections based upon the individual goals of the client and financial qualifications as determined by the security's offering documents. External account managers (investment advisers) recommended by SIA are monitored for performance, consistency with investment objectives and process and management changes.

Clients have the opportunity to place reasonable restrictions on the types of investments which will be made on the client's behalf.

Clients may request financial planning services which is included in their investment management services. Financial planning services may include financial position planning, retirement planning, income tax estimates, business planning and preparation of a financial plan. All financial planning advice is provided on a non-discretionary basis and clients are responsible for deciding what advice to act upon.

Financial Planning Services

SIA offers financial planning services to clients as a standalone service. Financial planning services may include financial position planning, retirement planning, income tax estimates, business planning and preparation of a financial plan. All financial planning advice is provided on a non-discretionary basis and clients are responsible for deciding what advice to act upon.

Investment Consulting Services

SIA offers consulting services based on the scope agreed upon between SIA and the client. Services may include providing advice on the client's overall asset allocation, including assets managed by external managers and offering guidance on the selection, retention and investment/performance of the other managers. External account managers (investment advisers) recommended by SIA are monitored for performance, consistency with investment objectives and process and management changes.

C. Assets Under Management and Advisement

As of December 31, 2024, SIA had discretionary assets under management of \$842,428,317 and \$7,233,777 of non-discretionary assets under management. In addition, SIA had \$3,580,860,435 of assets under advisement as of December 31, 2024.

Item 5 – Fees and Compensation

A. Fees For Services.

Plan Consulting Services Fee

Clients compensate SIA for Plan Consulting Services based upon the total market value of assets in a client's plan on the last day of the previous three- month billing period and are payable in arrears. The initial fee due is pro-rated to the end of the calendar quarter in which the agreement is signed. Thereafter, fees are calculated and due on a quarterly basis. In the event the agreement is terminated prior to the last day of any quarter, all fees due to SIA, are pro-rated to the date of termination and are due promptly after termination.

Fees are negotiable and generally are billed by SIA directly to the custodian, based on client approval, and are deducted from the client's plan account. Upon client direction, SIA may bill the plan sponsor directly.

Generally, SIA's fee schedule for Plan Consulting Services is as follows:

Account Size	Annual Fee
First \$5,000,000	0.40%
Next \$5,000,000	0.30%
Next \$10,000,000	0.25%

For plans with a market value of less than \$5 million, fees generally begin at 0.50% of the plan's market value.

In some instances, SIA may charge clients for its services on a flat fee basis or on a per participant basis based on negotiations with a particular client. Further, in some instances, SIA may consider the number of retirement plans advised for a particular client when negotiating fees. These fees are negotiable and billed quarterly in arrears.

As described in Item 4, if a plan chooses to utilize SIA financial wellness services, additional fees paid to SIA will apply and are negotiated on a case-by-case basis.

Clients may terminate the agreement upon thirty (30) days' advance written notice to SIA.

SIA reserves the right to change fees for SIA's services upon sixty (60) days' advance written notice.

Wealth Management Services Fee

Clients compensate SIA for investment advisory services on a calendar quarterly basis in arrears, in accordance with the fee schedule described below. SIA may negotiate fees based on account size and other factors deemed important by SIA. SIA retains the right to amend the schedule of fees upon sixty (60) days' advance written notice to the client. The fee excludes all brokerage and custodian costs, which are separately billed to the client by the respective broker/custodian.

SIA's fee schedule for Wealth Management Services is as follows:

Asset Based Fee

Account Size	Annual Fee
Up to \$500,000	1.00%
\$500,001 to \$1,000,000	0.80%
\$1,000,001 to \$2,000,000	0.60%
Over \$2,000,000	0.50%

Different fee schedules may be in effect for certain clients who opened an account prior to July 18, 2013. All accounts are subject to a minimum annual fee of \$2,000.

Clients may terminate the agreement upon thirty (30) days' advance written notice to SIA.

SIA also manages accounts for employees and friends and family members of SIA employees at a discounted fee rate.

<u>Investment Consulting Services Fee</u>

Clients compensate SIA for investment consulting services on a calendar quarterly basis in arrears, in accordance with the fee schedule described below. SIA may negotiate fees based on account size and other factors deemed important by SIA. SIA retains the right to amend the schedule of fees upon sixty (60) days' advance written notice to the client. The fee excludes all investment management, brokerage and custodian costs, which are separately billed to the client by the respective investment adviser and/or broker/custodian.

SIA's fee schedule for Investment Consulting Services is as follows:

Account Size	Annual Fee
Up to \$5,000,000	0.30%
Next \$5,000,000	0.25%
Next \$5,000,000	0.20%
Next \$5,000,000	0.15%
Balance	0.10%

Financial Planning Services Fee

SIA offers financial planning services to clients who do not utilize our investment management services. Clients using this service will be charged a flat fee based on the complexity of the planning to be performed.

General Fee Information

For all accounts, fees are calculated on the basis of the market value of the assets maintained in the account, including any balances in the account held in a money market fund, and are payable quarterly. Fees are billed in arrears. The initial fee is charged in arrears on a pro rata basis from the date of inception of services through the end of the first calendar quarter in which the account is open. Thereafter, fees are payable quarterly based upon the market value of assets on the last calendar day of the previous quarter. SIA may, at its discretion, aggregate the value of the account with the value of other client-related accounts for fee calculation purposes. All assets deposited to the account during any quarter will be charged a prorated quarterly fee based upon the amount deposited and the number of days services were provided to that amount in the quarter. Upon contract termination, clients are obligated to pay SIA all fees earned to date of termination.

In addition to SIA's advisory fee for its services, certain investments such as, ETFs, mutual funds, private funds, BDCs and REITs, in which a client's assets are invested also charge their own advisory/management fees and other expenses which are described in the investment's disclosure documents. These fees will generally include a management fee, other expenses and may include a Rule 12b-1 distribution fee. Clients may incur certain charges imposed by custodians, brokers and other third parties such as brokerage commissions, transaction fees, custodial fees, wire transfer and electronic funds transfer fees, and other fees and taxes on brokerage accounts and securities transactions. SIA does not share in any portion of the brokerage fees/transaction charges imposed by the broker-dealer or custodian. In addition, Investment Consulting clients and Wealth Management clients pay fees to the outside managers according to their investment management agreement with that manager, as applicable.

B. Payment of SIA's Fee.

Fees payable to SIA for Wealth Management Services are, with the client's prior permission, generally deducted from the custodial account when due. Authorization for the deduction of fees from the managed account is contained in the Investment Management Agreement.

Fees payable to SIA for Plan Consulting Services and Investment Consulting Services are calculated and invoiced in accordance with our client's direction typically included in the Investment Management Agreement.

C. Account Valuation Practices.

SIA uses account market values to calculate assets under management, client investment management fees and investment performance where applicable; therefore, SIA maintains policies and procedures regarding these practices.

With respect to Wealth Management clients, SIA uses pricing information provided by the client's custodian to value client portfolios. In the unlikely event, a price is not readily available, SIA will fair value the security in accordance with the methodology outlined in SIA's pricing and valuation procedures.

With respect to Plan Consulting clients, SIA uses market values from the applicable third-party record keeper. These market values are used for fee billing purposes and for assets under advisement calculations.

With respect to Investment Consulting clients and Wealth Management clients using an external manager, SIA uses market values from the applicable third-party custodian or account manager. These market values are used for fee billing purposes and for assets under advisement calculations.

Item 6 - Performance Based Fees and Side-by-Side Management

SIA does not charge any performance-based fees. All fees are disclosed in Item 5 above.

Item 7 – Types of Clients/Minimum Account Size

SIA specializes in assisting institutional clients in establishing 401(k) pension, profit sharing plans and other retirement plans and in monitoring investments in the plans. SIA offers wealth management and consulting services to individuals, trusts, estates, corporations and other types of entities. SIA also manages accounts for employees and friends and family members of SIA employees.

SIA also manages a proprietary wealth management account invested in no-load mutual funds and ETFs that are also recommended to clients. SIA does not consider this proprietary account to be a client account. This proprietary account may be included in an ETF block order along with client trades when SIA determines: 1) no client is harmed by the proprietary account participating in the block order; and 2) the proprietary account is not unfairly advantaged by trading along with client accounts.

SIA maintains a Code of Ethics and Personal Trading policy designed to assist in addressing conflicts of interest should they arise. Please see Item 12 for a discussion of SIA's trading practices.

Generally, the firm does not impose a minimum account size; however, it does impose a minimum account fee as disclosed in Item 5 above.

Item 8 – Methods of Analysis, Investment Strategies and Risk of Loss

A. Analyses and Strategies.

SIA generally recommends a balanced strategy of both equity and fixed income securities for client accounts depending on the client's investment policy statement, financial situation and time horizon, among other factors. SIA uses a patented color-coded cyclical system to identify asset classes and investments for client accounts. SIA's security analysis methods include, but are not limited to, charting (using charts to track individual security or market movements over time); fundamental analysis (evaluating securities based upon their historical and projected financial performance); and cyclical analysis (determining the desirability of an issue based upon the status of an issue within the price cycle the security or similar securities have followed historically).

SIA's main sources of information include, but are not limited to, financial news resources, research subscriptions (such as, Morningstar), corporate rating services, timing services, annual reports, prospectuses, public filings, other disclosure documents and company press releases.

B. Risks.

Investing in securities involves risk of loss that clients should be prepared to bear. Significant losses can occur by investing in any security, including mutual funds, ETFs, private funds, private placements, REITs and CITs, or by following any strategy, including those strategies or investments recommended or used by SIA. SIA does not assure or guarantee the results of its advisory services; thus, losses can occur from following SIA's advice pertaining to any investment or investment approach, including conservative investment strategies.

C. Security Risks.

Your account may be subject to the following risks:

- Market Risk. Clients should have a long-term perspective and be able to tolerate potentially sharp declines in market value. Market risks, including but not limited to political, regulatory, economic and social developments, and developments that impact specific economic sectors, industries or segments of the market, can affect the prices of securities held by mutual funds or ETFs in which clients invest which impacts the value of client accounts. In addition, turbulence in financial markets and reduced liquidity in equity, credit and/or fixed income markets may negatively affect many companies, which could adversely affect client accounts. These risks may be magnified if certain events or developments adversely interrupt the global supply chain. In these and other circumstances, such risks might affect companies on a worldwide scale. Recent examples include risks related to the coronavirus pandemic.
- <u>Allocation Risk</u>. At times, our judgments as to the asset classes in which client accounts should
 invest may prove to be wrong, as some asset classes may perform worse than others or the equity
 markets generally from time to time or for extended periods of time.
- <u>Management Risk</u>. You must rely upon SIA's or other manager's judgment and upon their investment abilities. There is no guarantee that the manager's investment techniques will be successful. Accordingly, you may lose money.
- Mutual Funds and CITs Risk. Mutual funds and CITs vary in risk depending on their investments, with aggressive growth funds being more risky than conservative, income-oriented funds. Mutual funds and CITs are subject to investment advisory, transactional, operating and other expenses. The value of mutual funds' and CITs' investments and the net asset value of the funds' shares will fluctuate in response to changes in market and economic conditions, as well as the financial condition and prospects of companies in which the funds invest. The performance of each fund will depend on whether the fund's investment adviser is successful in pursuing the fund's investment strategy.
- <u>ETFs Risk</u>. You may lose money investing in an ETF if the value of securities owned by the ETF declines. You could pay more to purchase ETF shares, or receive less in a sale of shares, than the actual net asset value of the shares. In addition, when you invest in an ETF, you will bear additional expenses based on your pro rata share of the ETF's operating expenses. The risk of owning an ETF generally reflects the risks of the underlying securities that the ETF is designed to track and the investment strategies employed by such ETF. The ETF may not track the underlying index.
- Equity Securities Risk. Common stocks and other equity securities generally increase or decrease in value based on the earnings of a company and on general industry and market conditions. The value of a company's share price may decline as a result of poor decisions made by management, lower demand for the company's services or products or if the company's revenues fall short of expectations. There are also risks associated with the stock market overall. The stock market may experience periods of turbulence and instability.
- <u>Fixed Income Risk</u>. A bond's market value is affected significantly by changes in interest rates generally, when interest rates rise, the bond's market value declines and when interest rates decline, its market value rises. Generally, a bond with a longer maturity will entail greater interest rate risk but have a higher yield. Conversely, a bond with a shorter maturity will entail less interest rate risk but have a lower yield. A bond's value may also be affected by changes in its credit quality rating or the issuer's financial condition.

- Foreign Securities Risk. Mutual funds, CITs and ETFs we recommend may invest in foreign securities. Foreign securities are subject to additional risks not typically associated with investments in domestic securities. These risks may include, among others, currency risk, country risks (political, diplomatic, regional conflicts, terrorism, war, social and economic instability, currency devaluations and policies that have the effect of limiting or restricting foreign investment or the movement of assets), different trading practices, less government supervision, less publicly available information, limited trading markets and greater volatility. To the extent that the mutual funds, CITs or ETFs invest in issuers located in emerging markets, the risk may be heightened by political changes, changes in taxation, or currency controls that could adversely affect the values of these investments. Emerging markets have been more volatile than the markets of developed countries with more mature economies.
- <u>Municipal Securities.</u> Funds we recommend may invest in municipal securities. Municipal securities carry different risks than other fixed income securities described above. These risks include the municipality's ability to raise additional tax revenue or other revenue (in the event the bonds are revenue bonds) to pay interest on its debt and to retire its debt at maturity. Municipal bonds are generally tax-free at the federal level, but may be taxable in individual states other than the state in which both the investor and municipal issuer are domiciled.
- Alternative Investments Risks. SIA may recommend that certain clients invest in alternative investments such as business development companies (BDCs), real estate investment trusts (REITs), unregistered private funds, private placements or other alternative investments. Alternative investments can be highly volatile and may be illiquid. Alternative investments can focus on a narrow segment of the market, which may increase the overall risks and volatility associated with the investments. Investing in alternative investments is intended for experienced and sophisticated investors who are willing to bear the risk of loss associated with such investments. Alternative investment products are often not subject to the same regulatory requirements as registered products; may have higher fees than mutual funds; may lack a secondary market for trading; may have restrictions on their transfer; may lack information regarding valuations and pricing; and may have complex tax structures.
- Real Estate Investment Trusts ("REITs"). SIA may recommend certain clients invest in REITs or funds that invest in REITs. In addition to the risks described above in Alternative Investments Risks, REITs are subject to risks generally associated with investing in real estate, such as 1) possible declines in the value of real estate; 2) adverse general and local economic conditions; 3) possible lack of availability of mortgage funds; 4) changes in interest rates; and 5) environmental problems. In addition, REITs are subject to certain other risks related specifically to their structure and focus such as: dependency upon management skills; limited diversification; the risks of locating and managing financing for projects; heavy cash flow dependency; possible default by borrowers; the costs and potential losses of self-liquidation of one or more holdings; the possibility of failing to maintain exemptions from securities registration; and, in many cases, relatively small market capitalization, which may result in less market liquidity and greater price volatility.
- <u>Small Cap Risk.</u> Funds we recommend may invest in small cap securities. Securities of companies with small market capitalizations are often more volatile, less liquid and more susceptible to market pressures than securities of larger issuers.
- <u>Natural Resources Risk.</u> Mutual funds, CITs and ETFs we recommend may invest in companies specializing in natural resources. These companies could be affected by, among other things,

commodity prices, government regulation, inflation expectations, resource availability, and economic cycles.

• <u>Interval Funds Risk</u>. Interval funds are organized as closed-end mutual funds and are designed for long-term investors. Interval funds do not trade on an exchange and only allow investors to redeem shares periodically in limited quantities. These funds can own illiquid investments that ordinary mutual funds cannot.

D. Cybersecurity Risk

SIA relies on information technology and electronic communications to conduct business, which subjects SIA and its clients to the risk of cyber incidents. While SIA has reasonable controls designed to protect against cyber incidents resulting in unauthorized access to confidential information or business disruptions, not all cyber incidents are preventable. Should a cyber incident occur, it could have a negative impact on SIA and its clients.

E. Natural Disaster/Epidemic/Pandemic Risk

Natural or environmental disasters, such as severe weather and widespread disease, including pandemics and epidemics, have been and can be highly disruptive to economies and markets, adversely impacting individual companies, sectors, industries, markets, currencies, interest and inflation rates, credit ratings, investor sentiment, and other factors affecting the value of client accounts. Given the increasing interdependence of global economies and markets, conditions in one country, market, or region are increasingly likely to adversely affect markets, issuers, and/or foreign exchange rates in other countries, including the U.S. These disruptions could prevent SIA from executing advantageous investment decisions in a timely manner and negatively impact SIA's ability to achieve the investment objectives of its investment strategies. These disruptions could also prevent SIA and its vendors or service providers from maintaining normal business operations or could result in the loss of services of key personnel on a temporary or long-term basis due to illness or other reasons. Any such event(s) could have a significant adverse impact on the value of client accounts and the risk profile of SIA's investment strategies.

Item 9 – Disciplinary Information

SIA does not have any disciplinary information to report regarding itself or any of its representatives or other related persons.

Item 10 – Other Financial Industry Activities and Affiliations

SIA has nothing to report for this item.

Item 11 – Code of Ethics, Participation or Interest in Client Transactions and Personal Trading

SIA has established a Code of Ethics and Personal Trading Policy (the "Code"), which applies to all employees of the firm. As a fiduciary, SIA has a duty of utmost good faith to act solely in the best interests of each of its clients. SIA strives to foster a healthy culture of compliance within all aspects of our business. Further, SIA expects all employees to avoid potential conflicts of interest or even the appearance of such conflicts. These principles represent the expected basis of all dealings with clients.

The Code outlines the standards of conduct expected of employees and includes limitations on personal trading, giving and accepting gifts, serving as a director or trustee for an external organization, and engaging in outside business activities. In addition, employees are prohibited from using nonpublic inside information to trade in personal accounts or on behalf of SIA's clients.

The Code requires employees to obtain preapproval for certain types of securities. In addition, the Code requires employees to report certain transactions quarterly and security holdings initially upon employment and on an annual basis thereafter.

Employees of SIA may purchase and sell securities which they may also recommend for purchase and sale to clients. This may create an incentive for employees to place their own interests ahead of SIA's clients. To mitigate this risk, the Code requires employees to obtain preapproval for certain types of securities and routinely report personal transactions and holdings. However, due to the immaterial nature of employees' ownership interests in these securities, SIA believes our employees' are not advantaged by SIA's client trading and our clients are not disadvantaged by the personal trading activity of employees.

A complete copy of the firm's Code is available upon request.

Item 12 – Brokerage Practices

Selection of Brokers

For Wealth Management Services, SIA recommends the custodial and transaction services of Schwab Institutional ("Schwab"). SIA has chosen Schwab based on the following: quality of execution and client service; commission structure; the nature of the services and reporting required; financial condition of the firm; cost; research related services; and reputation and integrity of the firm. A family member of certain SIA owners is employed by Schwab. This creates a conflict of interest in that SIA may recommend Schwab because of its personal relationships. However, SIA believes that this conflict is managed through its trading and brokerage policies and procedures and its Code of Ethics which requires employees and the firm to put client interests ahead of their own interests and the firm's interests.

Research & Other Soft Dollar Benefits

SIA recommends clients maintain accounts with Schwab for custody and brokerage services and participates in Schwab's institutional adviser program. Through this program, Schwab offers various services that are typically not available to retail investors. SIA uses standard technology and research services provided by Schwab to service client accounts which includes custody of securities, trade execution, clearance and settlement, trading software and general economic commentary and analyses. Other benefits include the following products and services (provided without cost or at a discount): receipt of duplicate client statements and confirmations; research-related products and tools; consulting services, access to a trading desk serving our clients; access to block trading (which provides the ability to aggregate securities transactions for execution and then allocate the appropriate shares to client accounts); the ability to have advisory fees deducted directly from client accounts; access to an electronic communications network for client order entry and account information; access to mutual funds with no transaction fees and to certain institutional money managers; and discounts on compliance, marketing, research, technology, and practice management products or services provided to SIA by third-party vendors. These services generally are available to independent investment advisors on an unsolicited basis, at no charge. Schwab may also provide SIA personnel complementary conference registration fees and reasonable meals and entertainment while in attendance at their conferences. All services provided by Schwab are available to all participating advisors and may be used to service all of SIA's wealth management accounts.

Best Execution

SIA's participation in Schwab's institutional advisor program does not relieve us of the duty to seek best execution of trades in client accounts. Further, while SIA strives to recommend custodians which we believe offer the most compelling offering of services for clients, clients are ultimately responsible to authorize the use of the custodian, as SIA cannot, and will not, establish custodian accounts on behalf of clients.

Trade Aggregation

Due to the nature of the securities in which SIA primarily trades (specifically, mutual funds and exchange traded funds), securities held in client accounts are generally traded on an individual basis and are not aggregated (or, "bunched" or "blocked") with other client trades.

From time to time, SIA may determine it is in the client's best interest to bunch or block a trade. In almost all cases, a block trade is filled by one broker. If on a rare occasion a block order is filled (full or partial fill) at several prices through multiple trades, an average price will be calculated for all trades executed by the broker for the block, and all participants in the block trade will receive the average price. Only trades executed within the block on the single day may be combined for purposes of calculating the average price. Partial fills may be allocated on a pro rata basis, subject to rounding and reasonable efforts to minimize trading costs.

Trade Errors

It is SIA's policy for clients to be made whole following a trade error. When SIA causes a trade error to occur in a client account that results in a loss, SIA will reimburse the client, unless the executing broker's policy is to absorb *de minimis* losses (e.g., under \$100). If the trade error results in a gain, the client shall keep the gain, unless the executing broker's or other third party's (responsible for processing errors) policy is to a) offset the gain against losses within a certain number of days; b) retain; or c) donate the gain to charity. SIA maintains policies and controls surrounding trade errors, designed to provide reasonable assurance trade errors are properly addressed.

Courtesy Trades

SIA may, on occasion, execute trades within a wealth management client's custodial account upon receipt of written or verbal direction from a client as a courtesy. If SIA considers the courtesy trade assets in the overall allocation of the client's portfolio, such assets are included in the client's fee calculation. If not, such assets are considered non-managed and are not included in the client's fee calculation.

Item 13 – Review of Accounts and Reports

All SIA accounts are reviewed at least quarterly by the SIA representative assigned to the account. For Wealth Management clients, the reviews determine if the account is within the asset allocation tolerance selected by the client. SIA endeavors to meet with its clients at least annually, during which time performance, asset allocation and investment objectives are reviewed. If client declines the offer to meet SIA provides them with a report of their investment holdings.

For Plan Consulting clients, SIA provides clients with quarterly plan performance reports and semiannual reports which summarize plan performance against one or more market benchmarks and also appropriate investment style categories. In addition, the client's investment selections and overall performance of the account is reviewed annually by the client's appointed representative during the client's annual review.

Investment Consulting client accounts will be reviewed and reported as agreed upon based on client needs and for SIA to gather and evaluate account data. Reporting may include evaluation of performance, fees, allocation and recommendations for change.

Any questions regarding the reports can be directed to SIA's staff. Clients also receive reports from their custodian or third-party record keeper, as appropriate.

Item 14 – Client Referrals and Other Compensation

Compensation for Client Referrals

From time to time, SIA may enter into agreements with third parties ("Promoters") which provide that SIA will pay cash compensation to the Promoters in exchange for client referrals in accordance with Rule 206(4)-1 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940. Promoters that refer potential clients to SIA have an incentive to make such referrals because of the compensation they will receive. Potential clients referred by Promoters are provided with information describing the nature of the compensation payments and material conflicts of interest at the time of the solicitation. Any payments made to Promoters do not increase or decrease the advisory fee the client pays to SIA. SIA's President is a member of the Board of Directors for one of the firm's Promoters which may result in a conflict of interest for the President when executing his duties as SIA's President and as a Director of the Promoter. SIA maintains policies and procedures to address such conflicts including its Code of Ethics which requires SIA staff to put client interests ahead of SIA's or his/her own.

SIA may also pay employees cash compensation in exchange for their role in securing new client relationships. No additional amount is added to the client's investment advisory fee as a result of these employee cash referral fees paid.

SIA has adopted policies and procedures to reasonably ensure client referrals in exchange for compensation are carried out in compliance with the requirements of Rule 206(4)-1.

Third-Party Record-keepers

When providing advice to Plan Consulting clients, SIA will typically recommend the record-keeping services (including administrative/trustee services) of Empower Retirement, ADP Retirement Services, Fidelity Investments, Alerus Retirement Solutions, Ascensus/Vanguard Retirement Services, among others. SIA is not affiliated with any of these entities and does not receive any compensation from them for recommending them to clients. SIA employees attend conferences sponsored by these entities and while in attendance employees are provided reasonable meals and entertainment. SIA also receives expense reimbursements from some of the record-keepers as discussed further below under "Other Benefits". SIA maintains policies and procedures including a Code of Ethics which requires employees and the firm to put client interests ahead of their own interests and the firm's interests and to report information related to conferences.

Other Benefits

SIA sponsors educational programming (such as seminars) and social events (such as golf outings for clients), the expenses of which may be paid, in whole or part, by firms whose products and services are

recommended to clients by SIA. The firms absorbing such expenses include sponsors of mutual funds and ETFs whose funds are recommended, alternative investment companies whose investments are recommended and plan record-keepers whose services are recommended to clients. In addition, sponsors of mutual funds and ETFs whose funds are recommended by SIA may pay for SIA staff's travel expenses (e.g., airfare, hotel, etc.) for due diligence trips to their home offices. These expense reimbursements create a conflict of interest for SIA because SIA could be inclined to continue to recommend the products and services of these providers due to the financial support provided to SIA by them. SIA does not believe these expense reimbursements influence their recommendations as the expense reimbursements are considered immaterial to SIA. To mitigate this conflict, SIA maintains policies and procedures including a Code of Ethics which requires employees and the firm to put client interests ahead of their own. Further, the Plan Consulting Investment Committee and Wealth Management Investment Committee are responsible for reviewing and monitoring client accounts including performance of underlying funds and investments.

Item 15 - Custody

SIA does not take custody of client funds or securities, except as a consequence of SIA's ability to deduct advisory fees directly from client accounts that have provided SIA the authority to do so and our ability to direct transactions to third parties contingent upon a signed standing letter of authorization from a client and certain other requirements being met. To the extent a client receives any account or other investment ownership statement from SIA, SIA recommends the client carefully compare the information in the report to the information in the custodian's statements.

Item 16 – Investment Discretion

SIA offers 3(38) services on a discretionary basis and wealth management services on a discretionary and non-discretionary basis. All accounts are subject to a written investment advisory agreement which describes investment authority, investment objectives, investment restrictions, fees and other matters.

Item 17 – Voting Client Securities

SIA and its representatives do not vote proxies on behalf of clients who will receive such notices from their account's custodian. SIA also does not take any action on legal notices it or a client may receive from issuers of securities held in a client's managed account. However, SIA is available to answer questions regarding such notices.

Item 18 – Financial Information

SIA has no financial conditions which would impair its ability to meet our contractual commitments to our clients.

Other Information

SIA's Chief Compliance Officer is also the Chief Investment Officer which may present a conflict of interest in performing the dual roles. SIA believes this conflict is well managed in that various committees have been established to oversee key aspects of the business. Further, SIA maintains policies, controls and procedures including a Code of Ethics, to assist in mitigating this conflict which requires employees and the firm to put client interests ahead of their own.

NOTICE OF OUR PRIVACY POLICY

Our Promise to You

As a client of SIA, you share both personal and financial information with us. Your privacy is important to us, and we are dedicated to safeguarding your personal and financial information.

Information Provided by Clients

In the normal course of doing business, we typically obtain the following non-public personal information about our clients:

- Personal information regarding our clients' identity such as name, address and Social Security number;
- Information regarding securities transactions effected by us; and
- Client financial information such as net-worth, assets, income, bank account information and account balances.

How We Manage and Protect Your Personal Information

We do not sell information about current or former clients to third parties, nor is it our practice to disclose such information to third parties unless requested or permitted to do so by a client or client representative or, if necessary, in order to process a transaction, service an account or as permitted by law. Additionally, we may share information with outside companies that perform administrative functions related to the servicing of your account. Our arrangements with these service providers require them to treat your information as confidential.

In order to protect your personal information from unauthorized access and use, we use security measures that comply with federal law. These measures include physical, electronic and procedural safeguards to protect your personal information. Our Privacy Policy restricts the use of client information and requires that it be held in strict confidence.

Client Notifications

If we materially change our Privacy Policy with regard to sharing your confidential information, we are required by law to notify you and provide you with a revised notice. Please do not hesitate to contact us with questions about this notice.



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

FORM ADV – SCHEDULE 2B SET April 10, 2025

Schedule 2B Brochure Supplements

James F. Marshall	
Jonathan J. Marshall, MBA	4
Manuel Rosado, MBA	6
Matthew P. Demet, CEBS®, CRC, AIF®, CPFA TM	8
Brian E. White, CFP®	11
Michael McDonald	13
Max Flanagan, CFP®, AAMS®	15
Blaine T. Disrud, CFA®	18
Paul Minick, CFP®, CPFC®	20
Scott A. Schwartz, NQPCTM	23
Suzanne M. Weeden, CEBS®, RPA, AIF®, NQPCTM	26
Ryan T. Strankowski, QKA, AIF®, NQPCTM	
Daniel DeDecker, CPFA TM	32
Emily Zimmerman, CHSA®, CPFA™	34
Marina L. Moths	37
Laura J. Schnoor, CPFC®	39
Elizabeth T. Walter, CPFC®	41
Ionathon Jesse, CPFC®	43

James F. Marshall



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about James F. Marshall that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about James F. Marshall (CRD No. 1214383) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

James F. Marshall

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

James F. Marshall Year of birth: 1946

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Economics, University of Wisconsin - Oshkosh

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Chairman/Founder/Partner	06/2019-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	06/1995-06/2019
	Principal/President	
•	LPL Financial, LLC	04/2011-09/2015
•	Registered Representative	
•	H. Beck, Inc.	05/1990-03/2011
•	Registered Representative	
•	Christiansen & Associates, Inc.	06/1983-06/1995
•	Registered Representative	

Mr. Marshall is the principal and founder of Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. (SIA) and has over 40 years of experience in the retirement plan industry. He has built SIA with the core idea of using colors to simplify investing. Mr. Marshall has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 1995. Mr. Marshall is also a Board Member for the Ozaukee Economic Development.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Marshall has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

In addition to providing advisory services to clients of SIA, James Marshall invests in commercial real estate which includes Spectrum Investment Center. He spends approximately 10% of his time performing these activities.

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Marshall may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

James Marshall, the firm's Chairman, Manuel Rosado, the firm's President and Jonathan Marshall, the firm's Chief Investment Officer are all responsible for the overall management of the firm, including employees. As such, they do not have a direct supervisor. Mr. Marshall or Rosado may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

Jonathan J. Marshall, MBA



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Jonathan J. Marshall that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Jonathan J. Marshall (CRD No. 4736441) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Jonathan J. Marshall, MBA

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Jonathan J. Marshall, MBA Year of birth: 1980

Education:

- MBA, Finance, DePaul University
- Bachelor of Science, Economics, University of Wisconsin LaCrosse

Business Background:

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.

Chief Investment Officer/Chief Compliance Officer/Director (2011-present)

Partner/Executive Vice President (2008-present)

Investment Analyst (2003-2012)

LPL Financial, LLC

Registered Representative

05/2003-Present

04/2011-09/2015

• Kegisierea Kepres

H. Beck, Inc.
 11/2003-03/2011

Registered Representative

As Chief Investment Officer for SIA, Mr. Marshall is responsible for the analytical research of investments, which includes underlying research for our model portfolios. Mr. Marshall is also the Chief Compliance Officer, in charge of overseeing all of the firm's regulatory responsibilities. He also participates in plan investment reviews, employee educational meetings and one-on-one investment consultations. Mr. Marshall has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2003.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Marshall has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Marshall may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

James Marshall, the firm's Chairman, Manuel Rosado, the firm's President and Jonathan Marshall, the firm's Chief Investment Officer are all responsible for the overall management of the firm, including employees. As such, they do not have a direct supervisor. Mr. Marshall or Mr. Rosado may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

Manuel Rosado, MBA



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Manuel Rosado that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Manuel Rosado (CRD No. 2612199) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Manuel Rosado, MBA

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Manuel Rosado, MBA Year of birth: 1974

Education:

- MBA, Finance, Concordia University Wisconsin
- Bachelor of Arts, Business Administration, Taylor University

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. President, Partner	06/2019-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	06/2005-06/2019
	Vice President, Partner	
•	LPL Financial, LLC	04/2011-09/2015
	Registered Representative	
•	H. Beck, Inc.	07/2005-03/2011
	Registered Representative	
•	Principal Financial Group	04/1998-05/2005

As President and Partner of SIA, Mr. Rosado is responsible for overseeing the activities of the firm. Mr. Rosado has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2005. Mr. Rosado is a Trustee on the Taylor University Board of Trustees and serves as Vice Chairman of the Board. He is also Vice Chair of the Investment Committee overseeing the university's endowment and liquid investment portfolio. In addition, Mr. Rosado is Chair of the Committee on Trustees and a member of the Taylor University Foundation. Mr. Rosado also serves on the Board of Directors of Eastbrook Academy. Mr. Rosado is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd. and the National Association of Plan Advisors.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Rosado has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

Mr. Rosado serves as a Bank Director for the Port Washington State Bank, which is one of SIA's Promoters, and may result in a conflict of interest for Mr. Rosado when executing his duties as SIA's President and as a Director of the Promoter. SIA maintains policies and procedures to address such conflicts, including its Code of Ethics which requires SIA's staff to put client interests ahead of Spectrum's or his/her own.

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Rosado may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

James Marshall, the firm's Chairman, Manuel Rosado, the firm's President and Jonathan Marshall, the firm's Chief Investment Officer are all responsible for the overall management of the firm, including employees. As such, they do not have a direct supervisor. Mr. Marshall or Mr. Rosado may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

Matthew P. Demet, CEBS®, CRC®, AIF®, CPFA™



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Matthew P. Demet that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Matthew P. Demet (CRD No. 2440471) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Matthew P. Demet, CEBS®, CRC®, AIF®, CPFA™

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Matthew P. Demet, CEBS®1, CRC®2, AIF®3, CPFATM4

Year of birth: 1967

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Business Administration, St. Norbert College

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	06/2019-Present
	Senior Vice President-Business Development, Partner	
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	04/2013-06/2019
	Vice President, Partner	
•	LPL Financial, LLC.	06/2013-09/2015
	Registered Representative	
•	Johnson Financial Group	04/2012-04/2013
	Sr. Vice President-Sr. Retirement Plan Services, Sales & Product Executive	
•	Johnson Financial Group	08/1999-04/2012
	Sr. Vice President-Retirement Plans, Trust & Wealth	

As Senior Vice President with SIA, Mr. Demet is responsible for business development and client management for retirement plans and for wealth management. Mr. Demet has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2013. He is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd. and the National Association of Plan Advisors.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Demet has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

Mr. Demet is Chair of the Archdiocese of Milwaukee's Investment Committee and a member of their HR and Benefits Committee and Finance Council. He is also Chair of the Holy Family Catholic Parish Finance Council.

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Demet may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Demet is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

In addition, Mr. Demet serves on the Plan Consulting and Wealth Management Investment Committees with Manuel Rosado and Jonathan Marshall where various aspects of his work may be reviewed through participation in the Committee meetings.

Manuel Rosado and Jonathan Marshall may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

¹ Certified Employee Benefit Specialist (CEBS) was established in 1977 through a partnership of the International Foundation of Employee Benefit Plans and the <u>Wharton School</u> of the University of Pennsylvania. The International Foundation, the largest educational organization in the employee benefits field, is responsible for the overall administration of the program. The Wharton School, one of the preeminent business schools in the U.S., oversees academic content and standards.

The CEBS Program also offers the opportunity to earn designations in three distinct areas of specialization: group benefits (GBA), retirement (RPA) and compensation (CMS).

- Exam design that assesses the competency of the professional (versus knowledge only), using psychometrically acceptable and defensible testing instruments and procedures
- Adherence to a code of ethics
- A disciplinary process overseen by an independent Board of Standards
- Recertification requirements that require professionals to keep their knowledge current

² The Certified Retirement Counselor® (CRC®) certification meets the highest of these standards, including, but not limited to:

³ The AIF Designation certifies that the recipient has specialized knowledge of fiduciary standards of care and their application to the investment management process. To receive the AIF Designation, the individual must meet prerequisite criteria based on a combination of education, relevant industry experience, and/or ongoing professional development, complete a training program, successfully pass a comprehensive, closed-book final examination under the supervision of a proctor and agree to abide by the Code of Ethics and Conduct Standards. In order to maintain the AIF Designation, the individual must annually attest to the Code of Ethics and Conduct Standards, and accrue and report a minimum of six hours of continuing education. The Designation is administered by the Center for Fiduciary Studies, the standards-setting body of fi360.

⁴ CPFA is a professional credential for financial professionals who sell, advise, market or support qualified retirement plans. Financial professionals with the CPFA credential demonstrate an understanding an of general retirement planning concepts, terminology, distinctive features of qualified plans and the role of retirement plan professionals. In order to maintain the CPFA credential, the individual must earn 20 CE credits every two-year cycle. Two (20 of the 20 CE credits must be on ethics/professionalism topics. The CPFA designation is sponsored by NAPA (National Association of Plan Advisors), a division of ARA (American Retirement Association).

Brian E. White, CFP®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Brian E. White that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Brian E. White (CRD No. 4162350) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Brian E. White, CFP®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Brian E. White, CFP^{®1} Year of birth: 1978

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Business Systems, Taylor University

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	11/2007-Present
	Wealth Manager, Partner	
•	LPL Financial, LLC.	04/2011-09/2015
	Registered Representative	
•	H. Beck, Inc.	01/2008-03/2011
	Registered Representative	
•	TD Waterhouse Investor Services	06/2000-10/2007

As a Wealth Manager for SIA, Mr. White is responsible for personal financial planning, private wealth management and individual retirement plan reviews. Mr. White serves on the firm's Wealth Management Investment Committee. He has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2007.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. White has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None.

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. White may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. White is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

In addition, Mr. White serves on the Wealth Management Investment Committee with Manuel and Jonathan where various aspects of his work may be reviewed through participation in the Committee meetings.

Manuel Rosado and Jonathan Marshall may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

¹ The CERTIFIED FINANCIAL PLANNER™, CFP® and federally registered CFP (with flame design) marks (collectively, the "CFP® marks") are professional certification marks granted in the United States by Certified Financial Planner Board of Standards, Inc. ("CFP Board").

The CFP® certification is a voluntary certification; no federal or state law or regulation requires financial planners to hold CFP® certification. To attain the right to use the CFP® marks, an individual must satisfactorily fulfill various requirements including completing education requirements; passing the CFP® Certification Examination; completing at least three years of full-time financial planning-related experience (or the equivalent, measured as 2,000 hours per year); and agreeing to be bound by CFP Board's *Standards of Professional Conduct*. In addition, ongoing education and ethics requirements must be met in order to maintain the right to continue to use the CFP® marks.

Michael McDonald



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Michael McDonald that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Michael McDonald (CRD No. 5998644) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Michael McDonald

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Michael McDonald Year of birth: 1987

Education:

Bachelor of Arts, Advertising, Marquette University

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Wealth Manager	04/2017-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Relationship Manager	11/2015-04/2017
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Account Executive	11/2011-11/2015
٠	LPL Financial, LLC Registered Representative	02/2012-09/2015

As a Wealth Manager with SIA, Mr. McDonald is responsible for personal financial planning, private wealth management and individual investment plan reviews. Mr. McDonald has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2012. Mr. McDonald currently serves on the Board of Directors of the Mequon-Thiensville Chamber of Commerce. Mr. McDonald also currently serves on the Board of Directors for the Kettle Moraine YMCA.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. McDonald has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. McDonald may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. McDonald is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

Manuel Rosado and Jonathan Marshall may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

Max Flanagan, CFP®, AAMS®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Max Flanagan that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Max Flanagan (CRD No. 6806627) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Max Flanagan, CFP®, AAMS®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Max Flanagan, CFP®1, AAMS®2

Year of birth: 1994

Education:

• Bachelor of Arts, Entrepreneurship, emphasis in Finance, University of Wisconsin - Whitewater

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	01/2024-Present
	Wealth Manager	
•	Charles Schwab & Co.	04/2021-01/2024
	VP, Financial Consultant	
•	Charles Schwab & Co.	03/2019-03/2021
	Associate Financial Consultant	
•	Freedom Wealth Alliance	11/2017-03/2019
	Financial Advisor	

As a Wealth Manager for SIA, Mr. Flanagan is responsible for personal financial planning, private wealth management and individual retirement plan reviews. He has successfully passed the Series 66 Uniform Investment Advisor Combined State Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2024.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Flanagan has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None.

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Flanagan may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Flanagan is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities. Manuel Rosado and Jonathan Marshall may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

The CFP® certification is a voluntary certification; no federal or state law or regulation requires financial planners to hold CFP® certification. To attain the right to use the CFP® marks, an individual must satisfactorily fulfill various requirements including completing education requirements; passing the CFP® Certification Examination; completing at least three years of full-time financial planning-related experience (or the equivalent, measured as 2,000 hours per year); and agreeing to be bound by CFP Board's *Standards of Professional Conduct*. In addition, ongoing education and ethics requirements must be met in order to maintain the right to continue to use the CFP® marks.

Individuals who hold the AAMS® designation have completed a course of study encompassing investments, insurance, tax, retirement and estate planning issues. Additionally, individuals must pass an end-of-course examination that tests their ability to synthesize complex concepts and apply theoretical concepts to real-life situations.

¹ The CERTIFIED FINANCIAL PLANNER[™], CFP® and federally registered CFP (with flame design) marks (collectively, the "CFP® marks") are professional certification marks granted in the United States by Certified Financial Planner Board of Standards, Inc. ("CFP Board").

² AAMS[®] – ACCREDITED ASSET MANAGEMENT SPECIALIST[™]

All designees have agreed to adhere to standards of professional conduct and are subject to a disciplinary process.

Designees renew their designation every two years by completing 16 hours of continuing education, reaffirming adherence to the Standards of Professional Conduct and complying with self-disclosure requirements.

Blaine T. Disrud, CFA®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Blaine T. Disrud that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Blaine T. Disrud (CRD No. 6239025) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Blaine T. Disrud, CFA®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Blaine T. Disrud, CFA^{®1} Year of birth: 1990

Education:

- Master of Science, Financial Analysis, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee
- Bachelor of Arts, Economics, University of Minnesota

Business Background:

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.

Portfolio Manager

Annex Wealth Management
Research Analyst

Voit & Company, LLC
Research Analyst/Trader

As a Portfolio Manager for SIA, Mr. Disrud is responsible for the analytical research of investments at the firm, personal financial planning and private wealth management reviews. Mr. Disrud is a Chartered Financial Analyst Charterholder since 2019 and a member of the CFA Society of Milwaukee. Mr. Disrud has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2024.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Disrud has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None.

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Disrud may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Disrud is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

¹ The Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA) charter is a professional designation established in 1962 and awarded by CFA Institute. To earn the CFA charter, candidates must pass three sequential examinations over two to four years. The three levels of the CFA Program test a wide range of investment topics, including ethical and professional standards, fixed-income analysis, alternative and derivative investments, and portfolio management and wealth planning. In addition, CFA charterholders must have at least four years of acceptable professional experience in the investment decision-making process and must commit to abide by, and annually reaffirm, their adherence to the CFA Institute Code of Ethics and Standards of Professional Conduct.

Paul Minick, CFP®, CPFC®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Paul Minick that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Paul Minick (CRD No. 2813314) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Paul Minick, CFP®, CPFC®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Paul Minick, CFP®1, CPFC®2

Year of birth: 1967

Education:

Bachelor of Science, University of Wisconsin-Oshkosh

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Wealth Manager	07/2024-Present
٠	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Financial Education Manager	01/2022-07/2024
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Financial Education Advisor	08/2021-12/2021
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Account Executive	03/2019-08/2021
•	Bank of America Senior Vice President	04/1998-03/2019
٠	Chase Securities, Inc. Assistant Vice President	03/1992-03/1998

As a Wealth Manager with SIA, Mr. Minick is responsible for personal financial planning, private wealth management and individual investment plan reviews. Mr. Minick has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2019. Mr. Minick is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Minick has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Minick may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Minick is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

¹ The CERTIFIED FINANCIAL PLANNER™, CFP® and federally registered CFP (with flame design) marks (collectively, the "CFP® marks") are professional certification marks granted in the United States by Certified Financial Planner Board of Standards, Inc. ("CFP Board").

The CFP® certification is a voluntary certification; no federal or state law or regulation requires financial planners to hold CFP® certification. To attain the right to use the CFP® marks, an individual must satisfactorily fulfill various requirements including completing education requirements; passing the CFP® Certification Examination; completing at least three years of full-time financial planning-related experience

(or the equivalent, measured as 2,000 hours per year); and agreeing to be bound by CFP Board's *Standards of Professional Conduct*. In addition, ongoing education and ethics requirements must be met to maintain the right to continue to use the CFP® marks.

² The Certified Personal Finance Counselor® provides professional development and training for those working with consumers in a one-on-one setting. This comprehensive program was designed to allow financial counselors to assist clients with establishing personal budgets, evaluating debt loads, setting financial goals, and developing a plan of action. Certification ensures that individuals have been trained and tested in counseling skills and the fundamentals of personal finance management. The CPFC was also designed to fulfill the requirement of the Uniform Debt Management Services Act and various similar state laws. Candidates must have six months of relevant experience, high school diploma or GED and meet Candidate Fitness Standards. In addition, ongoing education requirements must be met.

Scott A. Schwartz, NQPCTM



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Scott A. Schwartz that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Scott A. Schwartz (CRD No. 2314442) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Scott A. Schwartz, NQPCTM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Scott A. Schwartz, NQPC^{TM1}

Year of birth: 1967

Education:

Bachelor of Arts, Journalism, University of Wisconsin-Madison

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Senior Relationship Manager	01/2020-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	10/2015-12/2019
	Relationship Manager	
•	LPL Financial, LLC	04/2014-09/2015
	Registered Representative	
•	BMO Retirement Services	10/2011-04/2014
	Education Consultant	
•	ManpowerGroup	01/2011-09/2011
	Manager of Retirement Plans and Compliance	
•	Wells Fargo Institutional Retirement and Trust	10/1997-08/2010
	Vice President and Relationship Manager	

As a Senior Relationship Manager with SIA, Mr. Schwartz is responsible for plan investment reviews, participant educational meetings, and one-on-one investment consultations. Mr. Schwartz has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2014. Mr. Schwartz is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd and a member of the National Association of Plan Advisors ("NAPA"). Mr. Schwartz earned his Nonqualified Plan Consultant ("NQPC") certificate from NAPA in 2021.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Schwartz has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Schwartz may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Schwartz is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

Scott A. Schwartz, NQPCTM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

¹ The Nonqualified Plan Consultant (NQPCTM) designation is issued by the National Association of Plan Advisors ("NAPA") for consultants and advisors looking to expand their knowledge and grow their revenue through various compensation and incentive plans. While no specific experience is required, NAPA recommends having at least two years of experience consulting on nonqualified plans and completing the NQPCTM education prep course. The program to complete the designation is 20 hours consisting of 10 hours for plan fundamentals and 10 hours for advance plan designs. 10 hours of continuing education per calendar year is required to maintain the designation.

Suzanne M. Weeden, CEBS®, RPA, AIF®, NQPCTM



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Suzanne M. Weeden that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Suzanne M. Weeden (CRD No. 4172684) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Suzanne M. Weeden, CEBS®, RPA, AIF®, NQPCTM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Suzanne M. Weeden, CEBS®(RPA)1, AIF®2, NQPCTM3

Year of birth: 1977

Education:

Bachelor of Arts, Psychology, Marquette University

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Senior Relationship Manager	01/2020-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Relationship Manager	10/2015-12/2019
•	LPL Financial, LLC Registered Representative	09/2014-09/2015
•	Johnson Financial Group Vice President/Relationship Manager	01/2003-12/2013

As a Senior Relationship Manager with SIA, Ms. Weeden is responsible for plan investment reviews, participant educational meetings, and one-on-one investment consultations. Ms. Weeden has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2014. Ms. Weeden is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd. And the National Association of Plan Advisors. ("NAPA"). Ms. Weeden earned her Nonqualified Plan Consultant ("NQPC") certificate from NAPA in 2019.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Ms. Weeden has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Ms. Weeden may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for her role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

¹ CEBS was established in 1977 through a partnership of the International Foundation of Employee Benefit Plans and the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania. The International Foundation, the largest educational organization in the employee benefits field, is responsible for the overall administration of the program. The Wharton School, one of the preeminent business schools in the U.S., oversees academic content and standards. No other employee benefits or compensation program provides the opportunity to gain knowledge and insight through such a broad university-based curriculum. The CEBS Program also offers the opportunity to earn designations in three distinct areas of specialization: group benefits (GBA), retirement (RPA) and compensation (CMS).

² The AIF Designation certifies that the recipient has specialized knowledge of fiduciary standards of care and their application to the investment management process. To receive the AIF Designation, the individual must meet prerequisite criteria based on a combination of education, relevant industry experience, and/or ongoing professional development, complete a training program, successfully pass a comprehensive, closed-book final examination under the supervision of a proctor and agree to abide by the <u>Code of Ethics</u> and <u>Conduct Standards</u>. In order to maintain the AIF Designation, the individual must annually attest to the Code of Ethics and Conduct Standards, and accrue and report a minimum of six hours of continuing education. The Designation is administered by the Center for Fiduciary Studies, the standards-setting body of fi360.

³ The Nonqualified Plan Consultant (NQPCTM) designation is issued by the National Association of Plan Advisors ("NAPA") for consultants and advisors looking to expand their knowledge and grow their revenue through various compensation and incentive plans. While no specific experience is required, NAPA recommends having at least two years of experience consulting on nonqualified plans and completing the NQPCTM education prep course. The program to complete the designation is 20 hours consisting of 10 hours for plan fundamentals and 10 hours for advance plan designs. 10 hours of continuing education per calendar year is required to maintain the designation.

Suzanne M. Weeden, CEBS®, RPA, AIF®, NQPCTM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 6 Supervision

Ms. Weeden is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities. Manuel Rosado and Jonathan Marshall may be contacted at (262) 238-4010. SIA maintains compliance policies and procedures designed to detect and prevent violations of federal securities laws and employees are required to certify compliance with the policies and procedures annually.

Ryan T. Strankowski, QKA, AIF®, NQPCTM



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Ryan T. Strankowski that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Ryan T. Strankowski (CRD No. 6116625) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Ryan T. Strankowski, QKA, AIF®, NQPCTM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Ryan T. Strankowski, QKA1, AIF®2, NQPCTM3

Year of birth: 1981

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Economics, University of Wisconsin-Oshkosh

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	10/2016-Present
	Relationship Manager	
•	GWFS Equities, Inc.	09/2012-10/2016
	Plan Services Account Coordinator	
•	Benefit Solutions Corp.	01/2011-09/2012
	Director of Trading	
•	Great West Retirement Services	10/2006-01/2011
	Sr. Compliance Coordinator	
•	U. S. Bank	04/2004-09/2006
	Mutual Fund Trader	

As a Relationship Manager with SIA, Mr. Strankowski is responsible for plan investment reviews, participant educational meetings, and one-on-one investment consultations. Mr. Strankowski has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2017. Mr. Strankowski is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd. and the National Association of Plan Advisors. ("NAPA"). Mr. Strankowski earned his Nonqualified Plan Advisor ("NQPC") certificate from NAPA in 2019.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Strankowski has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Strankowski may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

¹ The Qualified 401(k) Administrator (QKA) credential is for retirement plan professionals who work primarily with 401(k) plans. QKA's typically assist employers and consultants with the recordkeeping, non-discrimination testing and the administrative aspects of 401(k) and related defined contribution plans. The QKA designation requires a minimum of two years experience in retirement plan matters along with a completion of a series of examinations which includes retirement fundamentals, basic concepts and compliance issues of defined contribution administrative issues. In addition, QKA's must acquire 40 hours of continuing education credits (2 of these must be in Ethics) in a two-year cycle.

² The AIF Designation certifies that the recipient has specialized knowledge of fiduciary standards of care and their application to the investment management process. To receive the AIF Designation, the individual must meet prerequisite criteria based on a combination of education, relevant industry experience, and/or ongoing professional development, complete a training program, successfully pass a comprehensive, closed-book final examination under the supervision of a proctor and agree to abide by the Code of Ethics and Conduct Standards. In order to maintain the AIF Designation, the individual must annually attest to the Code of Ethics and Conduct Standards, and accrue and report a minimum of six hours of continuing education. The Designation is administered by the Center for Fiduciary Studies, the standards-setting body of fi360.

³ The Nonqualified Plan Consultant (NQPCTM) designation is issued by the National Association of Plan Advisors ("NAPA") for consultants and advisors looking to expand their knowledge and grow their revenue through various compensation and incentive plans. While no specific experience is required, NAPA recommends having at least two years of experience consulting on nonqualified plans and completing the NQPCTM education prep course. The program to complete the designation is 20 hours consisting of 10 hours for plan fundamentals and 10 hours for advance plan designs. 10 hours of continuing education per calendar year is required to maintain the designation.

Ryan T. Strankowski, QKA, AIF®, NQPCTM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Strankowski is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

Daniel DeDecker, CPFATM



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Danial DeDecker that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Daniel DeDecker (CRD No. 6212124) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Daniel DeDecker, CPFATM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Daniel DeDecker, CPFA¹ Year of birth: 1989

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Finance, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	02/2020-Present
	Relationship Manager	
•	Alpha Investment Consulting	01/2017-01/2020
	Junior Consultant	
•	BMO Harris Bank	06/2014-12/2016
	Relationship Manager	
•	Ehlers Investment Partners	05/2013-05/2014
	Analyst	

As a Relationship Manager with SIA, Mr. DeDecker is responsible for plan investment reviews, participant educational meetings, and one-on-one investment consultations. Mr. DeDecker has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2020. Mr. DeDecker is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd, Secure Futures and the National Association of Plan Advisors ("NAPA").

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. DeDecker has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. DeDecker may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. DeDecker is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

¹ A Certified Plan Fiduciary Advisor (CPFA) is a financial professional that demonstrates expertise and experience working with retirement plans. During the CPFA certification, candidates spend around two months learning about fiduciary services for retirement plans. CPFAs can help their clients objectively review their financial status, identify potential concerns, and recommend the appropriate solutions for addressing these retirement matters. The National Association of Plan Advisors (NAPA) is an organization designed for retirement plan advisors. This organization oversees all coursework and exams required to become a CPFA. To achieve a CPFA certification, candidates must pass the NAPA CPFA examination. There are no experience or education requirements. All candidates must take the course modules and then pass a 70-question exam. The CPFA exam covers an array of topics including fiduciary roles and responsibilities, fiduciary oversight, plan investment management, and plan management. To maintain the designation, all CPFAs must earn 10 credits every year. Of the 10 credits, one must be on ethics and professional topics. This requirement ensures that the CPFA is current on their knowledge of retirement plans.

Emily Zimmerman, CHSA®, CPFATM



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Emily Zimmerman that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Emily Zimmerman (CRD No. 5845698) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Emily Zimmerman, CHSA®, CPFATM

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Emily Zimmerman, CHSA¹, CPFA²

Year of birth: 1985

Education:

Bachelor of Business Administration, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Relationship Manager	01/2022-Present
•		06/2018-12/2021
•	Paramount Financial Strategies – AXA Advisors Financial Advisor	08/2016-06/2018
•	The Henry & Jensen Group-Raymond James & Wells Fargo Advisors Financial Advisor and Financial Consultant	10/2012-08/2016
•	Schiek Investments – Wells Fargo Advisors Registered Client Associate	09/2010-10/2012

As a Relationship Manager with SIA, Ms. Zimmerman is responsible for plan investment reviews, participant educational meetings, and one-on-one investment consultations. Ms. Zimmerman has successfully passed the Series 7 General Securities Representative Exam and the Series 66 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2022. She is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd. and the National Association of Plan Advisors.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Ms. Zimmerman has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Ms. Zimmerman may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for her role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Ms. Zimmerman is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

- ¹ The Certified Health Savings Adviser (CHSA®) is a nationally recognized training and designation program that is designed to provide financial and employee benefit professionals with the knowledge and support required to take full advantage of the rapidly growing consumer-driven healthcare and HSA marketplaces for the benefit of their clients as well as their own practices. The CHSA® is designed to provide context as to how the HSA fits into the bigger puzzle of healthcare financing and retirement planning. In addition, information as to how one can successfully incorporate the HSA into his or her practice is provided. Access Point HSA created the CHSA® program based upon research and discussions with financial and employee benefit professionals who were actively working in the industry daily. The designation does not require any specific education, but individuals must be currently employed or have two years of work experience in either the financial services or human resources/benefits industry and reach a minimum grade of 70% on a 25-multiple choice examination to earn the CHSA® designation. Participation in an approximate 30-minute, online, self-study continuing education training Update, which brings the CHSA® designee up to date on changes that have occurred during the previous twelve months regarding health savings accounts and related subjects is required to maintain the designation.
- ² A Certified Plan Fiduciary Advisor (CPFA) is a financial professional that demonstrates expertise and experience working with retirement plans. During the CPFA certification, candidates spend around two months learning about fiduciary services for retirement plans. CPFAs can help their clients objectively review their financial status, identify potential concerns, and recommend the appropriate solutions for addressing these retirement matters. The National Association of Plan Advisors (NAPA) is an organization designed for retirement plan advisors. This organization oversees all coursework and exams required to become a CPFA. To achieve a CPFA certification, candidates must pass the NAPA CPFA examination. There are no experience or education requirements. All candidates must take the course modules and then pass a 70-question exam. The CPFA exam covers an array of topics including fiduciary roles and responsibilities, fiduciary oversight, plan investment management, and plan management. To maintain the designation, all CPFAs must earn 10 credits every year. Of the 10 credits, one must be on ethics and professional topics. This requirement ensures that the CPFA is current on their knowledge of retirement plans.

Marina L. Moths



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Marina L. Moths that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Marina L. Moths (CRD No. 4774875) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Marina L. Moths

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Marina L. Moths Year of birth: 1983

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Business Management, Cardinal Stritch University

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. VP Financial Wellness	05/2024-Present
•	OneAmerica	06/2017-04/2024
	Director of Retirement Education	
•	BMO Harris Bank/ OneAmerica	02/2014-06/2017
	Retirement Education Coordinator	
•	BMO Harris Bank	11/2012-2/2014
	Retirement Education Consultant	
•	JP Morgan Chase	10/2002-10/2012
	Business Banker, Personal Banker, and Teller	

As a Vice President of Financial Wellness with SIA, Ms. Moths is responsible for developing accessible financial education programs and resources to empower individuals in improving their financial habits and achieving financial security during retirement, while also leading a team of Financial Education Advisors who provide personalized financial coaching to our plan participants. Ms. Moths has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Adviser Representative with SIA since 2024. Ms. Moths is a member of the Wisconsin Retirement Plan Professionals, Ltd. and the National Association of Plan Advisors. ("NAPA").

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Ms. Moths has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Ms. Moths may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for her role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Ms. Moths is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

Laura J. Schnoor, CPFC®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Laura J. Schnoor that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Laura J. Schnoor (CRD No. 1943270) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Laura J. Schnoor, CPFC®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Laura J. Schnoor, CPFC^{®1} Year of birth: 1962

Education:

Bachelor of Arts, Journalism, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Financial Education Advisor	08/2021-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc.	02/2015-08/2021
	Account Executive	
•	LPL Financial, LLC.	03/2015-09/2015
	Registered Representative	
•	Fitness Trainer	08/2004-06/2015
	Personal & Group Instructor	
•	Strong Capital Management	09/1988-12/2002
	Registered Representative	

As a Financial Education Advisor with SIA, Ms. Schnoor provides one-on-one investment consultations to retirement plan participants. Ms. Schnoor has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2015.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Ms. Schnoor has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Ms. Schnoor may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for her role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Ms. Schnoor is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

¹ The Certified Personal Finance Counselor® provides professional development and training for those working with consumers in a one-on-one setting. This comprehensive program was designed to allow financial counselors to assist clients with establishing personal budgets, evaluating debt loads, setting financial goals, and developing a plan of action. Certification ensures that individuals have been trained and tested in counseling skills and the fundamentals of personal finance management. The CPFC was also designed to fulfill the requirement of the Uniform Debt Management Services Act and various similar state laws. Candidates must have six months of relevant experience, high school diploma or GED and meet Candidate Fitness Standards. In addition, ongoing education requirements must be met.

Elizabeth T. Walter, CPFC®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This brochure Supplement provides information about Elizabeth T. Walter that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Elizabeth T. Walter (CRD No. 2132584) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Elizabeth T. Walter, CPFC®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Elizabeth T. Walter, CPFC®1

Year of birth: 1966

Education:

Bachelor of Arts, English and Philosophy, University of Wisconsin

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Financial Education Advisor	08/2021-Present
•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Account Executive	03/2018-08/2021
•	US Bancorp Fund Services, LLC. Quality Assurance Analyst (Consultant through KForce)	03/2017-01/2018
•	Whitefish Bay Schools Substitute Teacher	10/2016-02/2017
•	Eastbrook Academy, Inc. Business Director/Accountant	05/2012-10/2016
•	Wells Fargo Funds Management, Inc. Project Management Manager	01/2005-09/2007
•	Strong Investments, Inc. Registered Representative	10/1990-12/2004

As a Financial Education Advisor with SIA, Ms. Walter provides one-on-one investment consultations to retirement plan participants. Ms. Walter has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2018.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Ms. Walter has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Ms. Walter may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for her role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Ms. Walter is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

¹ The Certified Personal Finance Counselor® provides professional development and training for those working with consumers in a one-on-one setting. The comprehensive program was designed to allow financial counselors to assist clients with establishing personal budgets, evaluating debt loads, setting financial goals, and developing a plan of action. Certification ensures that individuals have been trained and tested in counseling skills and the fundamentals of personal finance management. The CPFC was also designed to fulfill the requirement of the Uniform Debt Management Services Act and various similar state laws. Candidates must have six months of relevant experience, high school diploma or GED and meet Candidate Fitness Standards. In addition, ongoing education requirements must be met.

Jonathon Jesse, CPFC®



6329 West Mequon Road • Mequon, WI 53092 (800) 242-4735 • (262) 238-4010 Website: www.spectruminvestor.com

March 12, 2025

This Brochure Supplement provides information about Jonathon Jesse that supplements the Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ("SIA") Form ADV Part 2A brochure. You should have received a copy of that brochure. Please contact Jonathan Marshall at (262) 238-4010 if you did not receive SIA's brochure or if you have any questions about the contents of this supplement.

Additional information about Jonathon Jesse (CRD No. 7483238) is available on the SEC's website at www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

Jonathon Jesse, CPFC®

Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. ADV Part 2B March 12, 2025

Item 2 Educational Background and Business Experience

Jonathon Jesse, CPFC^{®1} Year of birth: 1959

Education:

Bachelor of Science, Business Administration, University of Wisconsin-Stevens Point

Business Background:

•	Spectrum Investment Advisors, Inc. Financial Education Advisor	06/2022-Present
•	International Housewares Association VP of Industry Development	01/2016-03/2020
•	Professional Consulting Services Private Consultant	07/2011-12/2015
•	Kohl's Department Stores SVP/Divisional Merchandise Manager	07/2007-06/2011

As a Financial Education Advisor with SIA, Mr. Jesse provides one-on-one investment consultations to retirement plan participants. Mr. Jesse has successfully passed the Series 65 Uniform Investment Advisor Law exam and has been an Investment Advisor Representative with SIA since 2022.

Item 3 Disciplinary Information

Mr. Jesse has no disciplinary events to disclose.

Item 4 Other Business Activities

None

Item 5 Additional Compensation

Mr. Jesse may receive additional cash compensation from SIA in exchange for his role in obtaining new clients for the firm.

Item 6 Supervision

Mr. Jesse is jointly supervised by SIA's President, Manuel Rosado and Chief Investment Officer, Jonathan Marshall. Manuel and Jonathan are directly involved in the investment management services provided to clients and regularly oversee supervised persons as part of the normal business operations and activities.

¹ The Certified Personal Finance Counselor® provides professional development and training for those working with consumers in a one-on-one setting. The comprehensive program was designed to allow financial counselors to assist clients with establishing personal budgets, evaluating debt loads, setting financial goals, and developing a plan of action. Certification ensures that individuals have been trained and tested in counseling skills and the fundamentals of personal finance management. The CPFC was also designed to fulfill the requirement of the Uniform Debt Management Services Act and various similar state laws. Candidates must have six months of relevant experience, high school diploma or GED and meet Candidate Fitness Standards. In addition, ongoing education requirements must be met.